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PRESIDENTIAL MESSAGE

Joe Ruffalo

Dear Fellow Federationists,


Less than four months away is Christmas, less than three months is Thanksgiving, and less than two months will be our State Convention.  This year’s State Convention will be held November 5, 6, and 7, 2004 at the Crowne Plaza Hotel in Clark, NJ.  Make your reservations early for the phenomenal room rate of $75 per night, which includes a full breakfast for each registered guest.  For reservations, call 732-574-0100. 

The National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey is proud to announce that ninety-two participants attended the National Convention in Atlanta, Georgia.  More information regarding the National Convention can be found in the upcoming issues of the Braille Monitor and Future Reflections.  


In this edition, you will find information pertaining to the annual State Affiliate raffle.  Please, please, please, participate by buying or selling a raffle book or more to assist the State Affiliate with its numerous outreach programs.  Grandpa Jerry Moreno and Grandma Madeline Moreno chair the raffle program.  Jerry and Madeline became grandparents in early August and we wish the grandparents, parents, and baby girl the best of health.  For more information or additional raffle books, please contact Jerry at 973-751-8771.  In the future, I see the Moreno’s granddaughter labeling envelopes for the State Affiliate.  In an additional happy note, Lynn Reynolds became a grandmother in May.  Her daughter, son-in-law, and new grandson are anxiously awaiting the day when he will be able to transport many of the NFB members to local chapter meetings.  

Please contact your chapter presidents for information pertaining to Meet the Blind Month activities in October.  This month-long event gives us the opportunity to introduce and discuss the proper attitude, skills, and techniques of blindness to the community.  GET INVOLVED!

The State Affiliate is proud to announce the creation of its newest division.  This Merchants Division, in an extremely short period of time, has grown to thirty-one members with a great potential of further growth.  For more information regarding the Merchants Division, contact Lynn Reynolds at 732-316-5176.  

Yours in Federationism,

Joseph Ruffalo, President

*************************

IN MEMORIAM 

We were saddened to learn of the passing of Joel Blake, a longtime member of the NFB of NJ Northern Chapter.  Joel passed away on January 1, 2004 after battling a long illness.  Joel, his late wife Mary, and daughters Claudia and Christine were tireless advocates of the philosophy, determination, and desire required to achieve first class citizenship.  

Joel worked as an actor, narrator, and voiceover specialist for many years.  Occasionally, Joel was the understudy to the main character in Kojak and he also appeared in numerous movies and radio and television shows.  Most recently, he made several appearances on Law and Order.  Joel’s voice was heard at chapter meetings and State Convention, reading proclamations and resolutions, and, of course, Joel was known as the voice of The Sounding Board.  Please keep the Blake family in your thoughts and prayers.  

*************************

CONVENTION INFORMATION

Please join us for the 

National Federation of the Blind of NJ

28TH ANNUAL STATE CONVENTION

November 5, 6, 7, 2004

  CROWNE PLAZA HOTEL            

36 Valley Rd., Clark, NJ 07066, 732-574-0100

Access Link accessible.

P O W E R

* Philosophy * Opportunity * Work * Education * Resources

POWER will feature exciting speakers, influential policy makers, and experts in the fields of employment, mobility, legislation, braille literacy, education, senior concerns, adaptive computer technology, and much more!

Friday, Nov. 5

      10 AM to 5 PM–Exhibit Hall     

      12 PM to 5 PM–“Profit from Our Experience” employment seminar.  Job  

      seekers, don’t miss this seminar.  Bring your resume.

Fri. Evening–Hospitality and Talent Showcase.  To sign up for the Showcase, call Gerald Moreno at 973-751-8771 or Dan Facchini at 201-933-0355. 

Saturday, Nov. 6

      8 AM to 5 PM–Presentations by those who know about opportunities  

      and services available to blind and visually impaired persons, Exhibit 

      Hall, networking opportunities, door prizes, and surprises.  

      Saturday evening–Banquet, Scholarship Presentations, and Auction!

Sunday, Nov. 7

      9 AM to 12 PM–Board Meeting, Resolutions, and Elections.

For more information, please contact Joseph Ruffalo, NFB of NJ President at 973-759-3622 or one of the following NFB Chapter representatives: 

Capital Chapter



Mary Jo Partyka

609-888-5459

Central Chapter



Jerilyn Higgins

973-239-8874

Garden State Chapter


Ryan Stevens

856-858-3518

Northeast Chapter


Dan Facchini

201-933-0355

Northern Chapter


Ed Lewinson

973-374-1223

Parents of Blind Children-NJ

Carol Castellano

973-377-0976

Merchants Division


Lynn Reynolds

732-316-5176

Register early.  If we receive your form by Nov. 1, each preregistered person will be eligible for a special drawing of a cash prize!  You will also receive express registration service at the Convention.  Form on page 28.

Can’t come to the Convention, but want to be placed on our mailing list?  

Just fill in the form on page 28 and mail it back to:

NFB of NJ, 69 Prospect Pl., Belleville, NJ 07109.

Last year’s Convention was terrific.  This one will be even better!  

Be a part of the POWER Convention—

you’ll find what you need to succeed.

All volunteers, please report to the registration table upon arrival.

*************************

HOTEL INFORMATION

Crowne Plaza Hotel, Clark
 36 Valley Road
Clark, NJ 07066
Tel: 1-732-574-0100 
Fax: 1-732-815-0661 
Email: hotel@cpclarknj.com


Check-In Time: 3:00 PM 
Check-Out Time: 12:00 PM 


The Crowne Plaza Hotel, Clark, a recipient of the prestigious 2003 Quality Excellence Award, is centrally located off Exit 135 of the Garden State Parkway.  Our strategic suburban location offers a small town setting just nine miles south of Newark Airport and twenty miles from New York City.  We are proud to introduce The Crowne Plaza Sleep Advantage Program, the optimal sleep experience, featuring fluffy layered bedding, an in-room sleep amenity package, and much, much more.  Each of the 191 beautifully decorated guestrooms features all the comfortable accommodations and conveniences of home, including cable TV, pay-per-view movies, Nintendo, coffee/coffee makers, hairdryers, iron/ironing boards, and the Crowne Sound CD/Radio/Alarm Clock.  Guest rooms include an executive work desk with a smart lamp and two dual-line phones with dataports. Complimentary Wireless High-Speed Internet access is available in all guest rooms and public areas.  For your convenience, our Business Center is available 24 hours a day.  The hotel proudly offers micro-fridge units in select guest rooms.  For the utmost of comfort and service, our Executive Level is equipped with premium guestroom amenities and exclusive access to our Executive Lounge.  Area shopping is plentiful, with some of New Jersey's finest malls and outlet centers just minutes away.  Our 8,250 square feet of elegant banquet and conference facilities provides a perfect one-stop destination to host a meeting or event.  The Valley Mill Grille, serving American Cuisine in a warm and friendly setting, is open for breakfast, lunch, and dinner.  The Valley Mill Pub is a great place to enjoy a cocktail or light snack in a casual atmosphere.  The Crowne Plaza Clark is proud to be a part of the Lane Hospitality Hotel family.

*************************

2004 NATIONAL REPRESENTATIVE, DIANE MCGEORGE

Editor’s Note: Diane McGeorge, President of the Colorado Affiliate and longtime member of the National Federation of the Blind Board of Directors, celebrated her 50th wedding anniversary in January 2004 with her husband Ray.  The celebration will continue with their presence as National Representatives at our State Convention in Clark NJ.  

Diane McGeorge was born in 1932 and grew up in Nebraska.  Blinded by meningitis at age two, she attended the Nebraska School for the Blind.  After graduation, she learned that no blind person—regardless of how well-qualified—has an easy time in the job market.  She enrolled in a Denver business college to learn typing and transcribing before going on to the University of Colorado to train as a medical secretary.  This became her profession for a number of years, with time away to raise her family.

McGeorge spent eight years as a full-time homemaker and mother, including stints as den mother, Sunday school teacher, and PTA officer.  Throughout these years, she was a member of the Federation who served on committees and prepared refreshments, but did not consider that she had any part in the struggle of the blind against discrimination.  Diane ignored or overlooked the instances when she had been turned down by landlords or barred from restaurants because of her guide dog, describing her actions as “looking on the bright side.”

	

	Ray and Diane McGeorge


However, McGeorge attended the 1973 NFB Convention in New York City and discovered for herself the power and commitment that derive from shared experience and determination to alter the status quo.  From that moment, her life began to change.

 In 1976, Diane McGeorge assumed the state presidency of the NFB of Colorado, and she served in that office for fifteen years before deciding to step down in September of 1991.  She was again elected to the presidency in 1995.  Under her leadership, the NFB of Colorado became one of the strongest affiliates in the Federation.  In January of 1988, the NFB of Colorado took a giant step forward in serving the blind of the state when the Colorado Center for the Blind, an adult rehabilitation center, opened for business, with Diane McGeorge as executive director.  She left the post of agency director in 1999 and now chairs the agency's Board of Directors.

In 1977, McGeorge was elected to the Board of Directors of the National Federation of the Blind, an honor and responsibility which she continues to hold.  From 1984 to 1992, she served as the organization's First Vice President.  In 1982, Diane and Ray McGeorge received the Jacobus tenBroek Award for their work in improving the lives of the nation's blind.

McGeorge says of her life since 1973, “These years have been more stimulating and rewarding than any previous period in my life.  I don't wish to imply that I was unhappy prior to becoming active in the Federation—quite the contrary.  I was busy, and the things I was doing were important.  But they were not as important as the Federation agenda.  Each thing the NFB does affects tens of thousands of people.  Part of what I have learned is that what each of us does matters.”

*************************

RAFFLE INFORMATION

Due to unforeseen problems, the Annual State Raffle did not take place this May.  It will be held instead on Saturday afternoon, December 18, 2004, at the Chandelier Restaurant in Belleville, NJ.  

Prizes will be gift certificates to ShopRite: $500 for First Prize, $250 for Second Prize and $125 for Third Prize.  Winners need not be present to win.

There should be a raffle book included with this edition of The Sounding Board.  Please try to sell the book or buy it yourself.  We can build up our chapter, division, and state treasuries by selling additional tickets This part of the fundraiser involves some effort on our part, but not our money.  Did you know that by selling raffle tickets, not only do we add to our treasury, but also you could personally benefit as well?  Members attending National Convention will receive fifty percent of their sales.  Members not attending National can receive fifty percent of their sales at State Convention, or earmark them for their local chapter, division, POBC, or the state treasury.

Important:

Send in your checks/money orders and ticket stubs by Saturday, Dec. 4, 2004 to:  

GERALD MORENO

67 HECKEL STREET

BELLEVILLE, NJ 07109

Please fold your stubs.  Just remove the staple and fold each stub in half and then in half again.  Checks or money orders should be made payable to NFB of NJ.  DO NOT SEND CASH.  

For more tickets or further information, please call Jerry at 973-751-8771.

Whether you get a book of tickets in the mail or not, please consider participating.  Contact your local chapter president or call the number above and get some tickets.  You won’t regret it.  
*************************

TRANSFORMING OBSTACLES TO OPPORTUNITIES
By David J. De Notaris

Editor’s Note: This speech was delivered by David De Notaris at the 2004 commencement ceremony of Montclair State University, where he received his Masters in Administration, Supervision, Leadership, Training, and Development with a concentration in Education.
 
Good morning, President Cole, family and friends, special guests, and congratulations to all my fellow graduates of the class of 2004!  It is my honor and pleasure to have the opportunity to address you on this very special day.  Today is truly a celebration of accomplishments.  Just like you, I have been blessed with many wonderful opportunities, but many of them have arrived disguised as obstacles.  I was born with a rare eye disorder, Retinitis Pigmentosa (RP).  Experts attempted to impose negative, limiting labels that meant a blind person could never achieve in school, work, life, etc.  Never believe the experts when they say you're going to fail!  In my opinion, it is the “three F’s” that make a person successful—faith, family, and friends.  Faith in God, a family that encourages, and friends that help celebrate our successes and our challenges.  

My parents were first generation from Italy; they didn’t have advanced degrees, just a great work ethic, determination, and love for their life and children.  My father, Dante De Notaris, believed that nothing was impossible.  He taught me a lesson when I was eight years old that I am privileged to share with you today.  I received a telephone call from my dad.  He said, “David, when I come home from work we are going to play catch.”  I was filled with worry, doubt, and trepidation.  I knew I couldn’t see a baseball, football, or soccer ball, and I was afraid when I couldn’t play I was going to let him down.  When Dad came home, he presented me with a giant beach ball.  It was so big I couldn’t get my arms around it.  Dad knew all I could see is contrast—light on dark and dark on light.  He would hit the ball up in the air and I was able to see the red, yellow, blue, and green against the light blue sky and I was able to reach up and catch the ball.  My dad said, “David, stop and realize I am not just teaching you how to play catch, I am showing you that you can do anything you want; you just have to figure out how!”

[image: image1.png]


We must focus on our potential, not our problems; opportunities, not the obstacles.  We do have the ability to transform a mess into a positive message, and a test into a testimony.  My dad would emphasize that education was the key!  I recall him saying, “I don’t have a degree, but I do have a library card.”  I remember him stressing literacy; he was always reading something.  A story that has left a positive lasting impression on me happened when he was in the Navy on a ship in WWII.  The commanding officer caught him reading under the covers in the middle of the night.  He was reading the dictionary with a flashlight.  My father impressed upon my family that no matter where you are in life you should always be observant and never stop learning.   

My family and professors ignited the passion for lifelong learning in me.  We have access to more information than ever before.  We must harness the information and inspiration so we can reach our destination!  Network, not net-think or net-sit—it takes work.  I have been fortunate to network with many exceptional people and organizations.  The New Jersey Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired provided me with the technology and resources to excel in school and at work.  The National Federation of the Blind afforded me the opportunity to observe, meet, and learn from the most successful blind individuals from throughout the country.  They helped me recognize the misconceptions about blindness.  They proved to me my loss of eyesight can be reduced to a mere inconvenience once the proper skills, tools, and techniques are learned and mastered.  My national fraternity, Phi Sigma Kappa, demonstrated that friendship, education, and moral character are the building blocks that all great families, communities, and accomplishments are built upon!  Our time here at MSU was truly an eye-opening experience.  The people we met, the books we read, and the experiences we enjoyed has enriched, enlightened, and improved the quality of our lives.  Fellow classmates, family, and friends, I challenge you, we can leave here confident knowing the news is good, the future is bright, and we can achieve our heart’s desire.  We just have to invest our time figuring out how!  God bless MSU and may God bless America!

*************************

USING BLINDNESS SKILLS IN COLLEGE

By Serena Cucco

Editor’s Note: Serena Cucco has been an active member of the State Affiliate, participating in numerous workshops, seminars, and Conventions—both State and National.  NFB of NJ members have watched Serena grow up with the philosophy, determination, and high expectations that are necessary to achieve her goals.  A past participant in the LEAD Program, Serena will be returning to Manhattanville College as a sophomore this fall, where she is majoring in sociology.  


Wow!  I’m on the quad!  Where’s the classroom building?  Where’s the Dining Hall?  Where’s the Library?  My first week at Manhattanville College was quite a learning experience.  I had to orient to the campus, meet lots of new people, find ways to get my reading done, manage my time, make sure all my clothes matched, get to all my classes, get to know my professors, and I had to do it all independently!


I oriented by using a tactile map, taking notes on my various routes, and asking questions when necessary.  I found the students very helpful.  However, my friends often asked me if I needed help getting to places I already knew how to get to, and I always politely and proudly declined their offers.  I have to say that the snow made life a bit difficult for a few weeks!  That’s when I learned to appreciate the smokers, who were always outside and willing to direct me when my landmarks and paths were all covered.

I made friends the first week of school.  The first two were the girls in the room next door.  The guys on the other side were computer geniuses happy to help me with computer glitches.  I often made plans with my friends for dinner in the dining hall or the pub.  The few times I went to dinner alone, I almost never ended up eating alone–my friends often saw me and invited me to sit with them.  A couple of times, some friends and I made music videos.  One time, we sang and danced to “Surfin’ USA,” one of my favorite Beach Boys songs.

Getting all my reading done was a challenge.  The ADA Coordinator at the college gave me a list of upperclassmen who were interested in reading for me.  Also, during the first week of classes, my professors announced in class that I needed readers.  A couple of students from each class expressed interest in reading for me for the class we had together.  This helped at the beginning, so that I didn’t fall behind right away.  It also gave me some time to try out different readers from the list I had been given.  Some of the students from my classes ended up being great readers and became my permanent readers.  As the year progressed, many of them also became my friends. 

I think it was very important that I chose the readers I used myself.  If a potential reader wasn’t very accessible or didn’t read well, I didn’t use him or her.  Using readers also made it easier for me to manage my time, since I knew that when a reader came I would be guaranteed a good two hours of work time.  I had five regular readers who each came a couple of days a week.  


In order to handle matching my clothing, I have braille labels in my shirts and sweaters that say what colors they are and what pants they go with.  This way I can make sure that my clothes match.  I have done my laundry.  I find doing laundry very annoying, just like everybody else does!

My professors have been friendly, interesting, and very accepting of my blindness.  When we have a test, they either e-mail the test out to be brailled or give it to me in print and I have it read to me.  I take the test on my BrailleNote, then I print it out and hand it in.


I purchase all my books in print from the bookstore and I try to get them in accessible format as well.  Some of them are available from Recording for the Blind and Dyslexic and others I get as electronic files directly from the publishers.  I usually don’t get all of them in accessible form.  That’s where readers come in handy.  Sometimes my readers scan the material for me.  Then I can either listen to the book using Jaws or the Kurzweil program, or download it into my BrailleNote where I can read it in braille.  I access some of the material online, again using Jaws.  


 I became involved in a mentoring program on campus in which children from a nearby homeless shelter come to Manhattanville once a week.  We help them with their homework, talk to them, and play games when they don’t have homework to do.  Our favorite game is “Who Wants to Be a Millionaire.”  After this, we all eat dinner together in the Dining Hall.  The kids love the Dining Hall because they’ve never had this much food, especially junk food!  

During the spring semester, I took my first off-campus trip–to New York City!  We went to see a Rangers game at Madison Square Garden and the Rangers won!  The president of the college went to the game with us and bought popcorn for everybody.  

I believe the keys to a successful college experience for a blind student are using good blindness skills, like getting oriented, using readers well, and managing time effectively.  My advice is make friends, educate your friends and professors about blindness when necessary, and immerse yourself in your new college life.

*************************

THE EDUCATION OF BLIND CHILDREN IN NJ: 

CAN WE BRING BACK THE GLORY?

By Carol Castellano, President, POBC-NJ

Editor’s Note: This article was the address given by POBC-NJ President Carol Castellano at their annual Seminar for parents and teachers this past May.


The education of blind children in New Jersey has a proud history.  Did you know that the actual idea of having special teachers travel to whatever school the child attended originated in New Jersey?  Way back in the 1940s—thirty years before IDEA— Josephine Taylor, a creative, innovative teacher of the blind at the NJ Commission, created a program of itinerant services so that blind children in New Jersey could go to their local public schools.


The state’s education history set the stage for this.  We never had a state school for the blind in New Jersey.  New Jersey’s program was probably the first in the country to mainstream a large population of children with a disability.  New Jersey’s teachers of the blind went into the home, too, and worked with blind and visually impaired babies and preschoolers.  This was long before there was such a thing as a preschool!


People came from all over the world to see Commission services, then went home and revised their whole view of how blind children could be educated.  New Jersey attracted the best teachers.  If a teacher of the blind wanted to “do better,” he or she came to New Jersey to teach.  Families moved here from other states for their child to have a chance to go to public school.  The family of the renowned blind scientist Geerat Vermeij—a premier scientist in the field of paleobiology—moved to New Jersey from Holland so that he could go to public school.  


The Commission also pioneered the area of transition services—again preceding the federal law by decades—creating the College Experience Program which still runs today.  Another area of innovation was the Early Childhood O&M Program.  Way back in 1974, another Commission pioneer piloted a program to give mobility training to preschoolers.  There were no canes for kids back then, so he took adult canes and hacksawed off the bottoms and cut them down to child size.  In 1978, this person made a presentation about the program at a national conference, where it caused a stir that hasn’t calmed down yet!  That person is in the room with us today and you will hear from him later in the program.  Joe Cutter, would you please stand up?  [Applause.]


Yes, those were the glory days.  But what happened?


State budget troubles that began in the mid-eighties and continue to this day severely reduced the size of the staff and changed the way the Commission delivers educational services.  In the massive retirements of a year and a half ago, many staff members left and with them went experience and institutional memory.  The state did not allow the replacement of most of these workers.

We are in danger of losing our history.  Many of the new staff at the Commission are not from the blindness field and are unaware of the Commission’s proud history.  Now people are even coming in from other states to tell New Jersey what is needed for the education of blind children.  Many of these are trainers from schools for the blind, again, completely unaware of our history and the way in which services are delivered here.  Instead of continuing to innovate and go forward, we are now going backwards and perhaps heading toward a time when the students will be less integrated into school and society.

Many of you know my daughter Serena.  She is a proficient braille reader, a good cane traveler, and has met with success as a student in her first year of college.  But she was around for the tail end of the glory days.  The services she received as a child were excellent.  I am afraid that the kids coming up today cannot make it with the level of service they are now receiving.

Can we do anything to stem the tide?  First, we must learn the history and reclaim it.  Find out what remains of New Jersey’s tradition of excellence and fight to retain it.  Educate the new staff at the Commission to ensure that more services are not eroded away, or let slip because someone didn’t understand how important they were.  We must demand a return to excellence in the education of our children.

We need to educate ourselves and become active with the Legislature let the voice of parents of blind children in New Jersey be hear.  So, I challenge each one of you to claim the history as a right, join in the fight to get our kids the education they deserve, and help bring back the glory to New Jersey.

*************************

DR. CHRYSOULA K.E. FANTAOUSAKIS:

AN AUTOBIOGRAPHY

During the last few years, I have had the pleasure of meeting many of you at Chapter meetings and at our State Conventions.  As members of the NFB of NJ, a common thread among all of us is our blindness and yet each of us leads a life with a unique purpose and makes meaningful contributions to our family, workplace, and community.  In this spirit, I am mindful of my journey to Kean University as a professor and my involvement with our Affiliate.  

As you may know, I am of Greek origin and I was born and raised on the beautiful shores of the island of Crete in Greece.  My family and I immigrated to the United States when I was fourteen years old, and we have made this country our new home.

I became legally blind at the age of eleven and a half, while I still lived in Crete.  At that time, the educational opportunities for a legally blind child in Greece were quite limited—or nonexistent.  Since my family was not affluent and could not afford to make special accommodation arrangements for me, I was unable to continue with my education.  Because education has always been essential in our family, this was the most discouraging element of my blindness.  Fortunately, when I came to the United States I had the option to continue with my education and pursue an academic career in the field of psychology.  I eagerly took advantage of the opportunities available and always appreciated the struggle of those who fought for the education of blind students.  

Even though I did not speak English, with enthusiasm and a great deal of determination, I completed junior high school and high school with honors.  Subsequently, with perseverance, I overcame social and institutional biases and I earned several degrees in psychology: a bachelors, two masters, and a Ph.D.  Regrettably, as I pursued advanced degrees, I realized that discrimination appeared both on implicit and explicit levels, as it was pervasive in the institutional academic structure.  The views on blindness within the educational hierarchy were limiting my options in my field of study as well as restricting my access to opportunities available to sighted students.  That is, even though I was successfully fulfilling my academic requirements, I was regularly informed that I was “wasting my time” because blind people “cannot do research in psychology.”  Although I had already earned a Masters degree, I was advised to pursue training in secretarial certification because I “could use my hearing to type from tape recordings.”  Consequently, I regularly had to overcome obstacles that were placed before me and prove myself worthy of each degree I had earned.

In spite of such challenges, in the spring of 1997 I earned my Ph.D. in the field of psychology with a specialization in human development.  To prepare myself for a professorial position during my graduate studies, I taught as an adjunct professor at the City University of New York and New York University.  Five years ago, I was offered a fulltime position as an assistant professor at Kean University and this academic year I earned the rank of a tenured assistant professor.  

Contrary to social biases, my blindness has proven to be an asset in my professorial responsibilities.  My methods of accommodation add to the learning environment in the classroom and have a three-fold effect.  They enable me to function effectively as educator, to engage my students actively in class discussion, and to enhance their understanding of the subject matter.  In addition, my unique experiences as a blind professional make me particularly sensitive to my students’ individual differences and allow me to help them achieve their academic objectives.

Throughout this journey I have come to realize that discrimination does not only exist in the classroom and workplace.  Rather it penetrates across levels in the daily lives of blind individuals.  Now, as a professional, I would like to contribute and make a difference in our community.  To this end, I would like to draw from the efforts of those who fought for educational, social, and political reforms and serve as an active advocate for our community.  

*************************

LEGISLATIVE REPORT

By Dr. Chrysoula K.E. Fantaousakis, Legislative Coordinator 

Last month the National Federation of the Blind had its annual Convention in Atlanta, Georgia.  The gathering was a great success, informative, festive, and empowering.  All State Affiliates joined forces to celebrate their accomplishments and reinforce their commitment to the causes of our community.  This was the first time I attended the National Convention, and I was truly impressed with its leadership, purpose, level of organization, and spirited momentum.  

 
In his report, President Maurer elaborated on the accomplishments of the Federation during the past year.  Many affiliates also reported on their state-specific accomplishment and efforts.  In addition, the program of the Convention included meetings and workshops that were diverse and quite informative.  Some of the meetings which I attended addressed the need for social activism on the legislative agenda of the Federation and the protection of the rights of blind individuals.  These meetings were quite effective as the presenters were both informative and inspirational.

I found most impressive the legislative activities of certain state affiliates and their worthwhile achievements in the domains of education, accessibility to voting, and services to blind individuals.  As a legally blind person, I have directly benefited from the legislative efforts of Federationists who have gone before me and now I feel that it is my turn to contribute.  To this end, I would like to join forces with the members of the New Jersey Affiliate and actively promote our legislative agenda.  I have agreed to serve as the legislative coordinator of our Affiliate and I am committed to cogently representing the causes of our community and effectively promoting our agenda.

However, in order for us to promote our legislative agenda successfully we all must participate and deliver to our legislators a powerful message.  As members of our Affiliate, we must hone our voice into a message that reflects our reality and demands serious attention and decisive action.  I will be working closely with the presidents and legislative coordinators of each chapter to provide adequate information on the issues.  Also, through these representatives I will facilitate our legislative efforts by providing a level of organization that will clarify the messages and the process of participation required.

Remember that the success of our legislative efforts directly depends on your involvement.  I strongly encourage you to remain informed of the issues by attending your chapter meetings and keeping in touch with the president and legislative coordinator of your chapter.  In addition, I would like to assure you that I will also be available to discuss with you the various issues that concern our Affiliate.  I can be reached both by e-mail at Chrysoula21@aol.com and by telephone at 973-759-3622.  

I look forward to meeting all of you at our State Convention in November and I am eager to working with you on our legislative agenda.

*************************

HAS IT BEEN FORTY YEARS?

By Gloria Lewis

Editor’s Note: Gloria Lewis is the Treasurer of the Northern Chapter and State Affiliate.  A valued contributor to The Sounding Board, her compassion for distributing information to people has continued through the years.  Thanks, Gloria, for your participation.  

This year, as we celebrate the 40th anniversary of the white cane law and the independence it symbolizes, the NFB of New Jersey reaffirms its commitment to increasing white cane awareness.  The white cane is an efficient tool for mobility and a symbol of independence. 

Each year on October 15, we mark the observance of Congressional Resolution HR 753, the “White Cane Law.”  This decree, also known as the Civil Rights Bill for the Blind, the Disabled, and the Otherwise Handicapped, diligently addresses issues affecting the quality of life of disabled citizens in America.  This bill grants rights to the blind regarding access to and enjoyment of public buildings, transportation, housing facilities, use of guide dogs, and also provides for White Cane Safety Day. 

White Cane Safety Day was first established in 1964 by Congressional Resolution at the request of the NFB.  Our desire was to encourage official public recognition of the white cane as a symbol of the right of blind people to be fully independent and to be an equal part of the community.  With the establishment of White Cane Safety Day, the rights of the blind and visually impaired were expanded significantly, as white canes and guide dogs came into greater use as tools to promote safety and self-reliance for people with visual impairments.

*************************

REFLECTIONS OF DR. TENBROEK

Submitted by Gloria Lewis

Editor’s Note: The following is a series of excerpts from Dr. tenBroek's 1960 address “He Walks by a Faith Justified by Law.” 

“Today, the Blind of America are catching up: just as they are gaining social and economic mobility through the expansion of vocational horizons, so they are achieving a new freedom of physical mobility, through the expansion of legal opportunities centering around the White Cane Laws.” 

“Through the adoption of the White Cane Laws, the Blind have gained the legal right to travel, the right of physical mobility, and at the same time, through the organization of their own national and state associations, the Blind have gained the social right of movement and the rights of a social movement.” 

“I have said that the White Cane Laws enhance the freedom and confidence of a blind person, by affording him a status of legal equality, but it is not of course, the laws alone, but the White Cane itself which contributes to his confidence and self sufficiency.” 

“Before the era of the White Cane, the blind man everywhere ventured forth at his peril and proceeded at his own risk, today, he walks by a faith justified by law.” 

*************************

THE NFB JERNIGAN INSTITUTE

In 1999, the National Federation of the Blind commenced the “Campaign to Change What It Means to be Blind.”  The campaign goal was to raise $19.5 million to build a one-of-a-kind research and training institute on blindness.  In 2001, the groundbreaking ceremony was held at the Institute site adjacent to the headquarters of the National Federation of the Blind in Baltimore. 

On January 30, 2004, the NFB proudly celebrated the Grand Opening of the Institute with more than 1,400 guests from across the country.  That same day, the Board of Directors of the National Federation of the Blind unanimously voted to name the new institute the National Federation of the Blind Jernigan Institute. 

Dr. Kenneth Jernigan was the most prominent and effective leader in the field of blindness of the 20th century, and it was his dream to build a research and training facility which would revolutionize attitudes about blindness and promote independence and greater opportunities for blind people.  The NFB Jernigan Institute will be the most effective means of developing and disseminating resources and programs for the blind in the 21st century.

Mission

The National Federation of the Blind Jernigan Institute leads the quest to understand the real problems of blindness and to develop innovative education, technologies, products, and services that will help the world’s blind to achieve independence.

Jernigan Institute Initiatives

· Research, develop, and support the commercialization of technologies for meeting the needs of the blind as articulated by the world’s blind population

· Develop innovative training methods and education for the entire blind population with special emphasis on underserved populations, e.g., blind seniors and blind children 

· Improve non-visual access to and use of information through innovative technologies and Braille education 

· Evaluate, develop, and implement programs to increase employment opportunities for the blind 

Institute Inaugural Projects

Fast Forward: Science for Tomorrow—2004 Science Camp launches efforts to improve opportunities for blind youth in science

Kurzweil-National Federation of the Blind Reader—An innovative technology from the National Federation of the Blind Jernigan Institute

NFB Jernigan Institute Online Education Program—Training on blindness from the blind themselves

Low Vision Resource Fair for Seniors—The Jernigan Institute Seniors Initiative begins with plans for the best resource fair ever for seniors losing vision

Jernigan Institute Establishes the Imagination Fund
“Where one campaign ends, another begins,” stated Governor Robert L. Ehrlich, Jr. in his remarks at the Grand Opening of the National Federation of the Blind Jernigan Institute.  Executive Director Betsy Zaborowski couldn’t agree more as she announced the new Imagination Fund and the need to raise one million dollars to support the Institute’s inaugural projects.

Projects like the NFB 2004 Science Camp, an exciting and unique opportunity for blind teenagers to experience science as a vehicle for adventure, exploration, and innovation, and as a career are already underway.

Your financial support of the Imagination Fund will help us establish the needed resources for Institute programs.  Funds will be used to support the technology training lab, the Jacobus tenBroek Library, and training programs for parents of blind children.  Please visit www.nfb.org or contact a Chapter President if you wish to donate.

*************************

CAPITAL CHAPTER NEWS

Mary Jo Partyka, President

 

The Capital Chapter will now hold its monthly meetings on the third Saturday of each month instead of the second.  Our current activities are as follows: We are in the process of amending our Constitution.  We have sent a brochure to local hospitals which suggests proactive ways for staff to treat blind people when they are ill.  We had a picnic this summer.  We are selling candles and now are also busy preparing for our biggest annual fund-raiser, Septemberfest.  In addition, we will try to work with schools during the next year so that students will develop more blindness awareness.  Our meetings for the rest of this year are on August 21 and October 16.  Please contact me at 609-888-5459 for more information about meetings and activities.

*************************

CENTRAL CHAPTER NEWS

Jerilyn Higgins, President

The Central Jersey Chapter of the NFB of NJ meets from September to June, at the Joseph Kohn Rehabilitation Center, located at 130 Livingston Avenue, New Brunswick.  Our meetings are scheduled for the second Saturday of every month, except for holiday weekends; there is an alternative date in those months.  We gather at 9:30 AM to network and share information while we enjoy coffee and donuts.  The meeting is called to order at 10:30 and adjourned by 12:00 noon.

Upcoming events:

· September 11, 2004 is our next meeting.  We will be finalizing plans for Meet the Blind Month activities, which will be held in October.

· Our November meeting will take place at the NFB State Convention in Clark.

· December 9, 2004 will be our Holiday party; everyone is invited.  After the meeting, we will have a luncheon prepared by Ben Cosintini and his staff at the JKRC.  The cost is $10.00 for adults and $6.00 for children.

In the spring, we are planning a visit to the NFB National Center in Baltimore, Maryland.  This trip will include tours of the National Center and the Jernigan Institute, as well as lunch at the Inner Harbor.  The bus will be making stops at Newark Penn Station, New Brunswick, and Princeton.  We will be starting out early on Saturday, April 2, 2005.  The cost will be $25.00 per person.  There will be light refreshments and door prizes on the bus.  For more information about this trip, call Lynn Reynolds at 732-316-5176.

I hope everyone had a good summer and I am looking forward to seeing all the chapter members and anyone interested in attending our meetings in the fall. 

*************************

GARDEN STATE CHAPTER NEWS

Ryan Stevens, President

The Garden State Chapter meets the third Saturday of every month in the private dining room of John F. Kennedy Hospital, located at Chapel Avenue & Cooper Landing Road in Cherry Hill.  

The chapter had nine members attend this year's National Convention, including one of our newest members, Betty Palm, who provided chair massages at the NJ table of the exhibit hall.  She shared her profits from the massages with the Affiliate.  In other news, President Ryan Stevens has begun taking a Grade II Braille correspondence course from the Hadley School for the Blind.  Finally, the chapter is continuing its ongoing fundraiser of selling candles.  If anyone is interested in purchasing candles, contact our Treasurer, Linda DeBerardinis.  These candles make great gifts for the upcoming holidays.

*************************

NORTHEAST CHAPTER NEWS

Dan Facchini, President


    In April of 2004, we elected new board members, including President Dan Facchini, Vice-President Hannah Hashash, Secretary Marie Sawyer, Treasurer Brian Keene, and Board Member Francine Plescia.  On July 11, we held our annual chapter barbecue with members, friends, family, and guests in Rutherford at President Dan Facchini's house.  It was both a meeting and a barbecue and we had a blast.  August 21 we are setting up a table at ShopRite in Rutherford for educating the public and handing out flyers and NFB literature.  On August 16, I and other members are going to a YMCA day care camp in Upper Saddle River.  We will be speaking, handing out Braille ABC cards, brailling kids’ names and introducing our guide dogs.  In September, we are invited to the Grand Opening of a Harley Davidson dealership.  We’ll be selling motorcycle magnets and handing out flyers and literature.  On October 6, we are going to have members at Rutgers University for a health fair.  We are co-hosting the State Convention in Clark on November 5, 6, and 7.  Members of the Northeast Chapter also attended the National Convention in Atlanta, Georgia.  President Dan Facchini, Vice-President Hannah Hashash and family, and members Laura Demarco and Dennis Demarco attended.  Last but not least, I'm still trying to get a Guide Dog User’s Division started.  Call me, Dan Facchini, at 201-933-0355 or email me at bfi@comcast.net for further information.
*************************

NORTHERN CHAPTER NEWS

Jerry Moreno, Vice President

We just came back from the National Convention held in Atlanta.  Everyone had a good time.  We’re looking forward to co-hosting the State Convention with the Northeast Chapter this November.  Look for more details in this issue of The Sounding Board.  
Come join us for lunch after the September 18 meeting.  We are also planning a Meet the Blind Month activity at Rutgers-Newark on Wednesday, October 6.  Call President Ed Lewinson for details at 973-374-1223. 

Our chapter meetings are held every third Saturday of the month (except for July and August) at 10:30 in the chapel in the Gateway Hotel.  The hotel is located at Raymond Plaza and Raymond Boulevard, Newark, NJ. 

Our meeting dates for the rest of 2004 and the beginning of 2005 are as follows: 

	September 18, 2004  Meeting & Lunch 
	February 19

	October 16



	March 19

	November 20
	April 16

	December 18             Holiday Party 
	May 21

	January 15, 2005 
	June 18

	
	


How about attending a meeting?  For more information, call me at 973-751-8771.
*************************

POBC NEWS

President Carol Castellano

Parents of Blind Children-NJ continues to grow and thrive as we share information, lend a listening ear, and offer the benefit of our experience to families all over the state.  We held our annual Seminar for parents and teachers at the beautiful Breakers Hotel in Spring Lake this past May.  We had a record-breaking crowd in attendance.  Believe it or not, every one of the over one hundred sixty people who preregistered came to the Seminar!  We know part of the reason was our wonderful program and speakers, but we think the ocean-front location might have had something to do with it, too.

The Seminar featured Deborah Kent Stein, author of many books and NFB leader from Chicago, as our special guest speaker, as well as students, parents, and professionals in the blindness field.  Topics included Advocacy and Self-Advocacy, Technology, Getting to Independence, Children with Additional Disabilities, Using Readers, Developing Social Skills, and many more.  

We also held elections.  Our new Board consists of President Carol Castellano, 1st Vice President Linda Halm, 2nd Vice President Donna Panaro, Secretary Kathy Gabry, and Board Members Tom Ferry, Hannah Hashash, Purnima Hernandez, Mary Ellen Pecora, Carla Richardson, Robbie Schuler, Linda Thomas, and Patty Tuminello.

The program for the children included Guitar Bob singing his bouncy, upbeat, and kid-friendly songs, and the Touch Tank from Jenkinson’s Aquarium.  Child care for the thirty children who attended was provided by volunteers from Madison High School.  It was a great day!

Our annual Summer Swim was held at White Meadow Lake again this year.  However, the weather gods were not with us.  The stalwart children present went swimming anyway!  This is only the second time we’ve had rain on our picnic day in about ten years, so I guess we shouldn’t complain. 

Our next event will be a meeting on ideas to stimulate your child and help him/her learn and play.  The meeting will be held in the Princeton area.  The date and exact location will be announced in the next issue of In Touch, the newsletter of POBC-NJ.  Anyone wishing meeting details can call President Carol Castellano at 973-377-0976.  All are welcome and we look forward to seeing you there.

*************************

THE NFB PERFORMING ARTS DIVISION
By Adrienne Snow

 

Greetings, Federationists.  I am happy to report that this national division had its first big turnout in a few years.  Our division met at the National Convention in Atlanta, GA on June 30, 2004 where we discussed our plans to build a stronger division.

The following is our mission statement:  The Performing Arts Division is a national division of the National Federation of the Blind, dedicated to the support and enrichment of the performance spectrum.  

Members can be singers, songwriters, actors, dancers, or any other performance genre.  We are a support group and are looking to help each other with performance skills.  One of our goals is to aid individuals in accomplishing their performing goals and dreams.  We also want to encourage young individuals to experience and learn about the performing arts.

We also held elections at our yearly meeting, and the Board is as follows: President Adrienne Snow, NJ; Vice President/Treasurer Dennis Holston, NY; Secretary Sherian Shipman, TX; and Board Member John Ferry, NJ.  We decided that board terms would last two years, so the next elections will take place in 2006.

We are currently trying to help the division grow, which means that we need to expand our finances.  Our plan is to obtain grant money to begin a scholarship fund that will support blind students in the performing arts.  Member Mark Perez, from TX, suggested that we have a scholarship in honor of Ray Charles, because he was a lifelong benefactor of the performing arts in schools.  Thus, in memory of Ray Charles, we will fundraise and hopefully obtain a grant to start a scholarship within a year or two.  If anyone has any background or know-how in the grant-writing area, please contact me as soon as possible.

Another idea accepted by all board members is to expand our national division, and encourage each state to begin their own state divisions.  Each state will have its own board, consisting of a President, Vice President, Secretary, and Board Members.  If anyone is interested in helping me begin this process here in New Jersey, please contact me at your earliest convenience.  Now that we have a good start, I see great things ahead for the Performing Arts Division.  With the support of the Federation and the dedication of our performers and leaders, we will make this division succeed.

*************************

CONVENTION REGISTRATION FORM

*  * * Mailing List & Pre-Registration Form * *  *

Please mail to NFB of NJ, 69 Prospect Pl., Belleville, NJ 07109   

____ I am coming to the Convention.


____ I cannot come to the Convention, but please put my name on the 
mailing list for more information.      * * * PLEASE PRINT * * *

Name _____________________________________________________________  

Address ___________________________________________________________

City, State, Zip _____________________________________________________

Phone _______________________  Email _______________________________



Convention Reg.


How many?   
     Total $

Registration–Adult–$10



______________________________

Registration–Child 16 & under–Free,
______________________________

   but please register all children

Lunch Nov. 6–Adult–$10      


______________________________

Lunch Nov. 6–Child–$8  


______________________________

Banquet Nov. 6–Adult/Child–$25

______________________________

Total Enclosed (Make check payable to NFB of NJ)
     $________________

Please list names of all attending, including children, on separate sheet.

I would like my agenda in: ___Large Print  ___Cassette   ___Braille   ___Disk   

Lunch and Banquet tickets will be collected at the meals.  Pick up or purchase tickets at the Registration Table.  A limited number of box lunches will be available on Friday at a cost of $10.

Childcare will be available on Saturday only, by request.  CALL JOE RUFFALO AT 973-759-3622 BY OCT. 15 TO REQUEST CHILDCARE.

The hotel is offering a special room rate of $75 per night, including full breakfast!  Call the hotel at 732-574-0100 to reserve your room right now.  Special rate guaranteed until Oct. 22.  After Oct. 22 rate may increase.

*************************
